
Aurora Village Board
Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Regular Monthly Meeting 

July 21, 2010

Present – Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees Janet Murphy, George Farenthold and Lili MacCormick.

Absent – Trustee Marie Taylor.
Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Treasurer Deborah Brooks and Code Enforcement Officer Mick Piechuta.

Members of the Public – David Brooks.

Regular Monthly Meeting
Mayor Bennett called the regular monthly meeting to order at 7:00 PM, and all stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Trustee Farenthold reminded those present that he is married to Lisa Marsh Ryerson, President of Wells College.

 Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the June 16, 2010 minutes which included two public hearings as well as the regular monthly meeting.  Trustee Farenthold asked for a change to the first sentence in paragraph four of page seven.  The corrected statement is, “Trustee Farenthold reported that the D.O.T. would not grant us permission to post our signs onto their sign posts.”  A motion of acceptance with this correction was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Announcements – Mayor Bennett reported on the 2010 Retirement Incentive Program.  The program was offered to our village employees, but no one was interested in taking advantage of it.

Mayor Bennett reported that she is working on a new rental agreement with the Aurora-Ledyard Fire District.  She will have the new agreement ready to present to the board at our August meeting.

Mayor Bennett announced that an inspection by our insurance carrier, NYMIR, revealed a few problems at the Memorial Playground and at Patrick Tavern.  She contacted Superintendent of Public Works, Kurt Wilmot, and he is overseeing the corrections.  Mayor Bennett also reported that she has asked Mr. Wilmot to paint the handicap access ramps at Patrick Tavern to better preserve them.

Mayor Bennett noted that the new village trash cans are drawing many positive comments from villagers.  Also, a picnic table missing from the Village Park was found behind the Wells College Student Union.

Mayor Bennett showed the board several sample web pages from the new village website being designed by Matt Haenlin.  The architecture of the site is now complete and Mr. Haenlin is ready to begin adding content to the pages.

Clerk Nance reported that she recently attended a workshop sponsored by the State Archives Department, titled, “Managing Email Effectively.”  Clerk Nance would like to begin drafting an email policy for all board members and employees of the village.

Clerk Nance also reported that records management work with Tee-Ann Hunter would begin next week.

Clerk Nance read the letter she wrote on July 6, 2010, to Diane Graser, Regional Traffic Engineer with the D.O.T. regarding the stop sign at the base of Cherry Avenue.  Clerk Nance also read the letter she received in response, dated July 13, 2010.  The letter from Ms. Graser indicated that the D.O.T. would be coming out to investigate the impact of the village’s decision to change Cherry Avenue from a two-way to a one-way street. 

Visitor Recognition – David Brooks asked the clerk to refrain from using purple paper for notices in the kiosk as they are difficult to read.
Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks stated that there is no report for the month of June.  

Ms. Brooks asked for an adjustment to the Water and Sewer bill for Michelle and Brian Murphy’s barn at 11 Burnham Lane, in the amount of $17.56.  Ms. Brooks had billed them in error for sewer charges, not realizing that they did not receive sewer service.  A motion to approve the $17.56 adjustment to the Murphy’s bill was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 3:0.  Trustee Murphy abstained because Mr. and Mrs. Murphy are her in-laws.

Mayor Bennett presented a budget modification to the board.  

General Fund 

$  10.43
FROM

A1990.4 – Contingency Account



TO

A1910.4 – Unallocated Insurance

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the bills for payment on Abstract #2.

General Fund – voucher #’s 040-041, 043-047, 049-053, 055-056, 058-063, 065-069, 071-072, 074-075 in the amount of $21,246.51.  Trustee MacCormick moved payment of the General Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 041, 054-056, 059, 073 in the amount of $1,969.25.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Water Fund bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 041-042, 044-045, 048, 052-053, 055-057, 064, 070 in the amount of $12,220.44.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Improvement Route 90 S. Project – voucher # 039 in the amount of $42,197.17.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Water Improvement Route 90 S. Project bill; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Committee Reports

Buildings and Grounds – Trustee Murphy reported on her work negotiating a new contract for the village with Time Warner.  She hopes to be ready to schedule a public hearing very soon.  She reminded the board that there is very little that is negotiable in these contracts, mainly rates, franchise fees and the duration of the contract.  The current rate is 3 percent and we have the option of raising it to 5 percent.  Trustee Murphy reported that at the current 3% rate the village receives a decent amount of money, roughly $10,000 for the Village General Fund.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Bennett and Trustee Farenthold both said they would like to see the rate increased, although they would like to be in line with the other villages.  Trustee Murphy also said that the Public Service Commission has advised us to negotiate for the best deal we can possibly get and to lock it in for as long as possible.  They recommend a 10 or even 15-year contract.

Trustee Murphy also reported that the Firehouse roof leaked again in the last two storms according to Aurora-Ledyard Fire District Commissioner, Bill Mullarney.  It is leaking over by the generator room.  Trustee Murphy has asked her husband, Kevin Murphy, to investigate the leak.

Trustee Murphy also reported that Village Maintenance Person, Adam Van Horn, is trimming the shrubs near the firehouse.

Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick reported that the summer swim program is going well.

Trustee Farenthold was out of town for the Aurorafest and asked how things went this year.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Bennett wondered why the Aurorafest isn’t a village event.  Treasurer Brooks replied that it is a village event.  She explained that we give them financial support, and if the Aurorafest Committee ever disbanded, the monies in their treasury would return to the village.

Mr. Brooks commented on his impression that the Aurora Inn was upset with the Aurorafest Committee over the timing of the parade.  Mr. Brooks stated that the date and time of the parade had been set, and notification given to the Aurora Inn, a year in advance.

Mayor Bennett offered the opinion that perhaps the Village Board should increase their level of involvement with the Aurorafest next year. 

Streets and Public Safety – Trustee Farenthold reported on the new sign mapping law that requires us to log, photograph and acquire GPS locations for all of our street signs.  Trustee Farenthold reported that Mr. Wilmot has a friend, Jerry Scouten, who will complete our sign inventory for a flat fee of $200.  Discussion ensued.  It was concluded that Trustee Farenthold should go ahead and contract with Mr. Scouten for this service.

Trustee Farenthold again requested that the board consider adding some additional sidewalks on the east side of Main Street, specifically from Wells Road to the Jim Orman property.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Bennett felt strongly that having partial sidewalks on the east side would encourage students to use that side, but then they would end up walking in the road, or crossing without crosswalks at the point where the east side sidewalks terminated.  Trustee Murphy agreed with the mayor adding that the village already has a considerable investment in sidewalks on the west side of Route 90 and Wells College students still walk in the road.  Trustee Murphy felt the college should take a firmer hand in this matter.  No action was taken.

Trustee Farenthold reported that he has been nominated to the Workforce Investment Board of Cortland/Cayuga County and to the board of the Finger Lakes Cultural and Natural History Museum.

Water and Sewer – Trustee Murphy reported in the absence of Trustee Taylor.  The college has finished their work on the water storage tank.  There were two water main breaks this week, at the Bryant and Dupee (Beck) properties.  Within the next two weeks the South End Water Project will be completed.

Community Preservation Panel – Minutes of June 2, 2010.

Planning Board – Minutes from June 9, 2010.

Zoning Board of Appeals – No minutes.

Code Enforcement Officer – monthly report for June 16 through July 19, 2010.  Mr. Piechuta reported that he will soon be inspecting all the Aurora Inn properties.  Clerk Nance reported that she mailed fifty letters to homeowners within the village who rent, or have the potential to rent, their properties.  The letters inform the homeowners that the Code Enforcement Officer will be conducting rental inspections this fall.

Mayor Bennett reported that she has begun meeting with the chairs of the other boards to consider possible revisions to the Village Zoning Law.

Old Business – Clerk Nance apologized for not catching an error in the resolution honoring former mayor, Tom Gunderson, before it was passed on to the Book Arts Center for printing.  The type was reset and new copies are ready for the board to sign.

New Business – Mayor Bennett reported on a conversation with Village Historian, Sheila Edmunds.  Miss Edmunds would like to have a plaque made for the Aurora Post Office.  According to Miss Edmunds the Aurora Post Office was established in 1795, and was the first postal station in the nation to be established west of Albany.  The plan received unanimous board approval.  All agreed the sign should be freestanding and not mounted on the building.

Trustee MacCormick inquired about a historic sign for the old mill.  Trustee Farenthold reported that we already have a sign.  It is stored in the college’s maintenance building.  Ms. Brooks believes that the sign Mr. Farenthold described is owned by the college.  Mayor Bennett offered to contact Tom Gunderson regarding the sign.

Trustee MacCormick said that she would like to place a Village Park sign at the top of the park stairs or along the guardrail.  Discussion ensued, but no action was taken.

Mayor Bennett believes the sidewalk leading to the stairs needs to be enhanced or perhaps widened to draw visitors’ attention to the stairs leading down to the park.  
Trustee Farenthold moved adjournment; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.  The meeting adjourned at 8:17 PM.

Respectfully submitted, 

Dee Nance                                                                                                                   Village Clerk
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